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MAGAZINES, MUSIC, AND MODERNISM

Every revolution begins with a change of clothes.
rené bizet

In the June 1923 issue of French Vogue, an unusual portrait of an unlikely
subject appears amid the fashion plates. Accompanying a story about the
adventures of a fictional Parisian named Palmyre, the drawing is fashion
illustrator Eduardo Benito’s sketch of the “good musician” Erik Satie,
“bearded and laughing like a faun.” The composer is just one of the char-
acters in the larger tale of Palmyre’s “escapades in the world of artists,”
which is part of the magazine’s feature series tracing the lives of six stylish
young women in the French capital. Palmyre, in this installment, dines
with Raymond Radiguet, the “author of stunning novels,” then accompa-
nies him to the fashionable club Le Boeuf Sur le Toit, “where the jazz band
is all the rage.” She rubs shoulders with the Boeuf’s habitués, including
Jean Cocteau, Francis Poulenc, Georges Auric, and Darius Milhaud, but the
high point of the adventure is an encounter with Satie, “simple and good
like a child.” These outings, “the dearest to Palmyre’s heart,” allow her to
“partake in the current taste of elegant Parisians for nightclubs.”1

Vogue’s spotlight on Satie and his club-hopping friends not only pro-
vides surprising evidence of the group’s celebrity status in the 1920s, but
also suggests that the upscale fashion press played a more significant role
in defining and advocating musical modernism than has been recognized.
In articles, fiction, and illustrations, a range of publications directed at a
largely female readership promoted a bold ideal of good taste premised on
the convergence of fashion and art, and led the way to a rejuvenating
makeover of cultural life. The glossy pages of these journals offered the
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fashionable Parisienne a guide to music in the French capital, and more
importantly created momentum for the spread of a cosmopolitan musical
style that was remote from the hermetic and abstract high modernism
championed by contemporary music critics. In the guise of reporting on
good taste, the fashion magazine in essence proposed an alternative strand
of French musical modernism that found its raison d’être and its largest
base of support in the feminine sphere.

THE MERCURE GALANT AND THE BIRTH OF THE FASHION PRESS

Although it has gone unremarked, the alliance of music and fashion is one
of the oldest conventions of the periodical press, dating almost to its incep-
tion in ancien régime France.2 The Mercure Galant, one of the first French
periodicals, made the connection as early as 1672, covering both topics on its
pages and introducing the notion that they were essential components of an
elegant lifestyle.3 With a title that evoked the mythological messenger of

UofC / Davis / 193533 UofC

2

M
A

G
A

ZI
N

ES
, 

M
U

SI
C

, 
A

N
D

 M
O

D
ER

N
IS

M

FIGURE 1. Eduardo Benito, “Palmyre danse la Sévillane,”
from Vogue (Paris), 1923
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the gods, as well as the sensibility of pleasure and amusement that charac-
terized the court of Louis XIV, the magazine provocatively promised in its
inaugural editorial to report on a mélange of “all the things that other mag-
azines won’t cover.”4 It held to its word: while it followed the Gazette de
France by printing political news, and imitated the Journal des savants by
publishing erudite literature, the Mercure Galant went beyond the scope of
either of these publications by also offering a mix of society gossip, news of
marriages and deaths, notices of curiosities (Siamese twins, bearded ladies,
and the like), and reviews of plays,operas, and new books.5 Published weekly
and supplemented by a more elaborate numéro extraordinaire each quarter,
the magazine was designed to appeal to Parisians and provincials of both
sexes, and like many contemporary publications it adopted the device of the
letter as its mode of communication, taking a tone that suggested good
breeding and intimate snobbishness. In short, the Mercure Galant was ded-
icated to providing the tools necessary for a lifestyle of elegance and
panache, and it established the centrality of both music and fashion to the
enterprise of living well.

Creating a model that remained standard in the style press for centuries,
the Mercure Galant introduced a two-part formula for the treatment of
music, promoting musical connoisseurship by printing criticism and feature
articles, and accommodating the vogue for amateur music making by pub-
lishing scores.6 In its reviews, the magazine reported on performances at
court and private aristocratic fêtes as well as entertainments at public ven-
ues, such as the annual celebration of carnival and the regular outdoor fairs
held on the outskirts of Paris. Occasional discussions about musical instru-
ments and techniques also appeared on its pages, including an article com-
plete with graphic instructions addressing the complex matter of theorbo
tablature. In addition, the magazine printed scores for at least two musical
works in the “Amusements” section of each issue, a practice that intensified
after 1710, when Charles Dufresny, a great-grandson of Henri IV and a
respected composer himself, assumed editorial control of the journal.7 The
published repertoire, limited to pieces simple enough to be performed by
most musically literate readers, included everything from popular chansons
and bawdy drinking songs to airs from the latest operas, and while a num-
ber of these scores appeared in earlier collections issued by the music pub-
lisher Ballard, most came into print for the first time on the magazine’s
pages.8

The coverage of music and fashion in the Mercure Galant fit perfectly
with the magazine’s view of itself as a tastemaking journal. By publishing
both music criticism and scores, the magazine allowed readers to participate

UofC / Davis / 193533

3

M
A

G
A

ZI
N

ES
, 

M
U

SI
C

, 
A

N
D

 M
O

D
ER

N
IS

M

01ch  5/23/06  10:55 AM  Page 3

Copyrighted Material



in varying levels of contemporary musical life, encouraging a sophisticated
familiarity with professional performances while providing the tools for
the pleasurable pursuit of amateur music making. By mingling reviews of
music associated with high culture exemplified by Lully’s operas and other
court genres—with the publication of airs à boire and vaudevilles drawn
from the culture of the public sphere, the magazine conveyed the ideal of a
broad appreciation of music, and defined this as encompassing lowbrow
fare as well as music considered to be serious and sophisticated. Finally, by
printing a steady stream of new musical works, the Mercure Galant partic-
ipated in the nascent music publishing business, engaging readers with a
constantly changing repertoire. Projecting music’s qualities of diversity
and ephemerality, the Mercure Galant thus presented this art as one of the
pleasant amusements of everyday life.

Much as it introduced music criticism and score publication in the regu-
lar periodical press, the Mercure Galant broke new ground by reporting on
fashion. Not the first journal to cover matters of dress—the daily paper Le
Courrier Français (established 1649) and the society paper La Muse His-
torique (established 1652) had each devoted a few random pages to the
topic—the Mercure Galant was the first to afford it a place of importance,
and more importantly introduced a new tool for the task: namely, the fash-
ion plate.9 Borrowing the idea for visual representations of fashions from
the costume books and almanacs that flourished from the fifteenth century
onward, the Mercure’s editor and publisher Jean Donneau de Visé began to
use illustrations captioned with descriptive texts to convey the latest looks
in his journal in 1678, after he was granted a royal privilege allowing him
to include engraved plates in the publication.10 The Mercure Galant’s first
fashion spread, published in a special issue that January, included six such
engravings: two representing men’s clothing, three depicting women’s en-
sembles, and one showing a man and a woman together in front of a Parisian
boutique. Finely wrought, these plates were commissioned from two of the
most prominent artists affiliated with the court at Versailles—Jean Bérain
and Jean Le Pautre—and they reflected the styles and tone set by Louis XIV
and his aristocratic followers.11 The captions that ran under each image
identified the clothes generically as “winter dress” or “spring dress,” but an
accompanying text explained in some detail the various elements of the lux-
urious costumes, from the “silk ecru bonnet” in one outfit to the “brocaded
hem banded in ermine” of the next. The plates also included the names and
addresses of the various purveyors of the ensemble, thus implicating adver-
tising in fashion reportage. This mix of image, text, and advertising quickly
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gained widespread acceptance, and has remained the standard format for
fashion layouts for more than three centuries.

Right up through the Revolution, the Mercure Galant’s many innova-
tions served a central goal, establishing the concept that a magazine could
be as a comprehensive resource and guidebook for elegant living. Stylish in
its own right, it mixed multiple modes of text, including illustrations and
musical scores, with articles on a range of topics across disciplines, creating
a lively format for reports on the latest trends. Continually renewing the
present and largely indifferent to the past, it forged a link between the 
elements of daily life and the construction of an idealized lifestyle. Per-
haps most importantly, in its content, design, philosophy, and strategy, the 
Mercure Galant inaugurated the association of periodical publication with
modernity, thus laying the groundwork for the development of the fashion
magazine.

MUSIC AND THE RISE OF THE FASHION PRESS

As fashion ceased to be the prerogative of rank or birth in the early eigh-
teenth century, it became the subject of ever increasing coverage in the
French periodical press. A range of new magazines targeted to female read-
ers situated dress in its contexts, reporting on styles and tastes in popular
salons and public venues. More than simple fashion books, these journals
printed literary criticism and moral debates, as well as etiquette tips, recipes,
medical cures, advertisements, and advice columns; among the most erudite
was the monthly Journal des Dames, founded in 1759,which focused on pol-
itics and literature, publishing the works of Voltaire and other philosophes.
This sector of the press grew rapidly: between 1710 and 1785, twenty such
women’s journals were launched, at the rate of one every four or five years,
and with the appearance of the Cabinet des Modes in 1785, France had its
first self-professed fashion magazine.12 This fortnightly journal, which
promised news of the latest styles in dress, home decoration, and jewelry, all
“described in a clear and precise manner and represented by engraved col-
ored plates,” was affordable, beautifully presented, and teeming with illus-
trations.13 Wildly successful, it inspired a wealth of new publications, and
the fashion press as we know it today was born.

Following the model established by the Mercure Galant, the Cabinet
des Modes and other new fashion magazines outlined a set of standards for
elegant living in which the appreciation of music, along with literature and
the fine arts, figured prominently; as the Journal des Dames declared in
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1761, “We will not be afraid to associate the arts with the most frivolous of
fashions, since one ought to find Montesquieu and Racine alongside pom-
poms and ribbons on a well-equipped toilet table.”14 These publications
also followed the Mercure Galant by encouraging women to cultivate dual
modes of musical existence, privately dispensing pleasure as performers
while publicly displaying expertise as consumers of musical culture, and
they provided tools for both pursuits. For the domestic sphere, where wo-
men were expected to exhibit competency and connoisseurship, magazines
encouraged self-instruction and private music making; the Journal des
Dames, for example, printed articles on composers and their works, and
included decorative foldout music scores, choreographed contradances, and
even a magnificent illustration of Benjamin Franklin’s glass harmonica for
the delectation of its readers.15 For the public sphere, where women were
expected to be arbiters of musical taste and authorities on the city’s fash-
ionable cultural events, magazines selectively chronicled the available
offerings and singled out certain venues as stylish and desirable. More
often than not, discussions of public performances did not take shape as
reviews, but focused instead on the spectacle at hand—especially the cloth-
ing, jewelry, and hairstyles of the society women in the audiences—rather
than on the music, which often went completely unmentioned.

The central preoccupation of these journals, after all, was fashion, and to
this end they adopted and developed the fashion plate as a primary means
of communication.Through much of the eighteenth century, these illustra-
tions, like the plates in the Mercure Galant, were straightforward, typically
featuring a formally posed mannequin standing against a minimal back-
ground in a manner intended to show the clothing to best advantage. With
the introduction of the Journal des Dames et Des Modes in 1797, however,
the fashion plate became a more creative artwork. The weekly magazine,
which was directed by the artist Pierre de La Mésangère, included in each of
its issues eight pages of text devoted to fashion, along with one or two fash-
ion illustrations, which were engraved and hand-colored by some of the
finest artists of the day.16 Featuring more relaxed mannequins in enhanced
settings, it presented images that laid the foundation for an iconography of
the fashion plate in which women were portrayed in the context of modern
Parisian life. By the end of the century, the fashion plate had developed into
a tableau vivant of upscale urban life, in which stylish clothing was firmly
associated with women’s activities and environments.

As the fashion plate became commonplace in the press, conventions took
hold: foreign, historical, and religious settings became typical; formal poses
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and passive facial expressions became the norm; and certain feminine activ-
ities were depicted repeatedly. Among the most popular of these was the
image of a woman (or women) making music, most often playing the harp
or singing. The illustration of these musical pursuits served multiple pur-
poses, allowing the clothing designs to be shown to good advantage, high-
lighting the contemporary vogue for feminine musical accomplishment,
and implicating musicality as an integral part of both domestic life and high
style. Reinforcing the connections between music, fashion, and femininity,
the musical fashion plate reflected social and cultural issues as well as
trends in dress.17
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FIGURE 2. Concert-room evening dress, from La Belle
Assemblée, November 1809

01ch  5/23/06  10:55 AM  Page 7

Copyrighted Material



UofC

THE NINETEENTH-CENTURY FASHION EXPLOSION

Like the press in general, the fashion press expanded and diversified at an
astonishing rate throughout the nineteenth century, stimulated in part by
the heightened demand for periodicals that developed as bourgeois French-
women became an increasingly vital force in society. As demand rose costs
also fell, due primarily to technological improvements, especially in the
manufacture of paper. The industrialization of printing and the upgrading
of postal service had an impact, as did the introduction and rapid spread of
lithography in France, which facilitated the mass production of fashion
plates beginning in 1816.18 The expansion of advertising as a revenue
source also lowered the prices of fashion periodicals, and the century saw
numerous relaxations of French censorship rules, culminating in the elim-
ination of censorship in 1881. In total, these developments led to both a
wider range of journals and a broader consumer base.

In the wake of these changes, a dizzying array of fashion magazines
appeared (and disappeared), each claiming a distinguishing niche: L’Obser-
vateur de la Mode (established 1818), for example, aimed to judge fashion
“as philosophy and history,” and Le Petit Courrier des Dames (established
1822) billed itself as the “new journal of fashion, theater, literature, and
art.”19 The mid-century saw the introduction of increasingly specialized
journals, focused on everything from the mechanics of sewing to the glam-
our of Parisian society. Magazines such as Le Musée des Modes: Journal des
Tailleurs catered to professionals in the fashion industry, while publications
devoted to domestic and family life flourished; magazines implicating seri-
ous literature in their mix of fashion reportage, household advice, and eti-
quette tips likewise gained a stronghold among readers.20 From simple and
didactic to luxurious and escapist, nineteenth-century fashion magazines
addressed the gamut of women’s concerns and kept pace with the changes
that affected their lives.

The first burst of activity in this sector of the press occurred between
1830 and 1848, during the July Monarchy of so-called “citizen-king” Louis-
Philippe. His education policies, mandating primary and secondary school-
ing for most of the country’s citizens, increased literacy levels and spurred
a demand for magazines and other reading materials; his commitment to
abolishing the rigorous censorship laws imposed by his predecessor, Charles
X, also stimulated the development of the periodical press.21 During Louis-
Philippe’s reign, fashion publication became an industry in its own right,as
more than a hundred new magazines devoted to the topic entered circula-
tion and significant conglomerates emerged: one of the earliest publishing
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moguls was Louis-Joseph Mariton, who controlled nine separate fashion
journals, including Le Follet (1830–82), Le Journal des Demoiselles (1833–
1923), and La Mode Illustrée (1860–1930), as well as the English-language
magazine La Belle Assemblée.22 Remarkable even among the vast number
of publications that appeared in France during these years was the literary-
oriented fashion journal La Mode, which included among its contributors
Victor Hugo, Eugène Sue, and Honoré de Balzac—whose “Treatise on the
Elegant Life,” published in the magazine in 1830, was a veritable manifesto
of high style.23 La Mode’s pages featured the designs of artist Sulpice-
Guillaume Chevalier, who signed himself Gavarni; famous for his biting
political caricatures, he also advanced the model of a new kind of fashion
illustration in which the everyday looks and gestures of Parisians were
rendered with integrity and panache. Gavarni’s fashion artwork—which 
the Goncourt brothers breathlessly characterized as “Paris! Love! Paris!
Women! Paris! The Parisian! All of Paris!”—intensified the association of
the fashion plate with modernism and laid the groundwork for Charles
Baudelaire’s later claim that fashion illustration transcended the banal to
capture the “moral and aesthetic feeling” of a given era.24

Fashion itself was a powerful stimulus for the growth and change in the
fashion press during the nineteenth century. In keeping with Louis-
Philippe’s bourgeois ideals, the prevailing styles were simple and unorna-
mented during his reign, but following the Revolution of 1848 and the
establishment of the Second Empire under Napoleon III in 1852 things
took a luxurious turn. With Empress Eugénie and her court serving as con-
spicuous models, sumptuous clothing regained its function as a site for the
display of wealth and taste, and in addition took on new importance as a
locus for the expression of political sentiment. In particular, fashion became
a centerpiece for the promotion of traditional French luxury items such as
lace (made in Calais) and silk (manufactured primarily in Lyons), bolster-
ing industries in the provinces and linking the country’s farther-flung
regions to the capital city’s fashion business. Fashion-related commerce
was also fueled by the mid-century hoop skirts known as crinolines, which
simply due to their volume significantly expanded the market for French
fabric and decorative embellishments.

As fashion became more lavish in the 1850s it developed an accordingly
more prestigious sector, known as haute couture. This high end of the fash-
ion industry, which focused on the hand production of made-to-measure
garments for individual clients, quickly became the standard against which
all else was measured. Haute couture transformed fashion into a credible art
form, and in the process fundamentally altered perceptions about its cul-
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tural merit. This elevation of fashion in turn gave rise to a genre of upscale
journals devoted to exploring the nexus of fashion and art, including
curiosities such as Le Stéréoscope (founded 1857), which provided sub-
scribers with eyeglasses allowing them to view its fashion plates in three
dimensions; L’Aquarelle-Mode (founded 1866), which featured a selection
of elegantly colored lithographs in each of its weekly issues; and La Mode
Artistique (founded 1869), which was directed by the illustrator Gustave
Janet. Most unusual of all, perhaps, was the magazine La Dernière Mode,
single-handedly produced between September and December 1874 by Sym-
bolist poet Stéphane Mallarmé.25 The eight issues of this journal featured
articles by Mallarmé on matters of dress, jewelry, and accessories, as well as
fine dining, travel, and theatrical and musical events in Paris.Writing under
a variety of pseudonyms, including “Marguerite du Ponty” and “Miss
Satin,” Mallarmé held forth on mundane topics ranging from hemlines and
earrings to vacations and menus in this “Gazette du Monde et de la Famille.”

At almost the same moment that fashion’s elite sector expanded, high
style first became accessible to middle-class women.Throughout the seven-
teenth and eighteenth centuries, fashions were set by wealthy women who
frequented dressmakers; the vast majority of others purchased castoffs from
wardrobe dealers who operated stalls at the Palais Royal, the Temple, and
other Parisian venues.26 In the 1820s, however, the introduction of ready-
to-wear clothing skewed this system, and by the 1840s women could buy
inexpensive garments in varying sizes, patterns, and forms off the rack.
With the arrival of the sewing machine and new technologies in fabric pro-
duction in the 1860s, French fashion was further transformed and democ-
ratized. Perhaps most importantly, the market for ready-to-wear was
boosted by the opening of the great Parisian department stores, which pur-
veyed these garments in an upscale environment amenable to the tastes of
the ever-growing bourgeoisie.27 Palaces of consumerism, these stores sold
stylish clothes and fashion accessories along with everyday items like bed-
ding, cookware, and household utensils. Following the model of the shop
known as Les Trois Quartiers, which operated between 1827 and 1829,
Parisian department stores appeared in rapid succession: Le Bon Marché
opened its doors in 1849, Le Louvre in 1855, Le Printemps in 1865, and La
Paix in 1869.28 These shops not only made clothing accessible and afford-
able, but also shifted perceptions about fashion by making shopping itself a
pleasurable and inherently stylish leisure-time pursuit. Naturally enough,
the mostly middle-class women who spent their days in these stores sought
guidance from the fashion press as they navigated the wealth of merchan-
dise before them, and this fueled the development of new journals designed
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to address their concerns.
Surprisingly, as both fashion and its press proliferated, the fashion plate

fell into a decline. Illustrations became increasingly stereotyped and ulti-
mately settled into a limited set of banal silhouettes and background set-
tings: women, stiffly posed, sat or stood either in elegant interiors, lush
parks, or upscale social venues such as the theater or the races. Functional
and informational, these fashion plates aimed above all to present the details
of clothing, and the accurate depiction of minutiae such as the number and
location of buttons on a particular garment came to take precedence over
creativity or artistic sensibility. While some illustrations, notably those in
the Journal des Modes, were executed with care and individuality, most
plates in the middle- and lower-end fashion press were workmanlike at best.

Across the fashion magazine’s varied incarnations, however, music
remained a fixture, ever present in its iconography and written content, and
a ready identifier of femininity. With the diversification of the fashion
press, in fact, came a marked intensification of the coverage of musical top-
ics. This was fostered, in turn, by the general rise of musical culture in the
public sphere in Paris throughout the nineteenth century—a phenomenon
so marked that one critic proclaimed in 1837 that music was the “new art
of France. . . . It is our new passion, it is our daily study, it is our national
pride.”29 As musical performances became more extensive and accessible,
magazines served as invaluable guides to the available offerings, steering
their female readers to appropriately stylish venues, reviewing select per-
formances, and showcasing female performers. In addition, just at the mo-
ment that domestically oriented magazines designed primarily for bour-
geois women gained circulation and status in the beginning of the century,
a new instrument—the piano—was taking center stage in Parisian musical
life, ruling the scene from concert halls to fashionable middle-class house-
holds.

As female amateurs took to the piano in droves, fashion magazines pro-
moted the instrument as a tool for feminine education, a mechanism for
imparting social and physical discipline, a measure of female accomplish-
ment, and a means of creating harmony—literally and figuratively—in the
domestic sphere.30 The image of a woman (or women) at a piano became a
trope of the nineteenth-century fashion plate, in part because of the instru-
ment’s popularity, but also because it provided a natural focal point for the
detailed display of clothing from multiple angles. Many fashion magazines
added to their coverage of music in these years by publishing sheet music
on a regular basis, typically favoring simple compositions for piano in salon
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genres such as nocturnes, quadrilles, and romances. The magazine thus
reflected and shaped concepts of appropriate feminine musicality, right
down to the amateur-level repertoire it provided for its female readership.

By the 1860s, the craze for domestic music making had faded, and by
1869 musical scores for home use had begun to disappear from many fash-
ion magazines. With increased access to education as well as other leisure
activities, women were less likely to remain engaged with the piano, and
the rise of a few female pianists to professional concert careers portended a
new understanding of music as not simply a feminine accomplishment but
a serious artistic pursuit.31 The change was registered by one critic who
wrote with enthusiasm about the new generation’s “immunity from use-
less piano practice”:
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FIGURE 3. Women at the piano, from La Mode Illustrée,
January 1859
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Unless there is discovered a sharply defined aptitude, a girl is kept away
from the stool and pedals. Instead of . . . relentless technical exercises,
our young woman golfs, cycles, rows, runs, fences, dances, and pianolas!
While she once wearied her heart playing Gottschalk, she now plays
tennis, and freely admits that tennis is greater than Thalberg. . . .
Piano-playing as an accomplishment is passing. . . . Life has become too
crowded, too variously beautiful, for a woman without marked musical
gifts to waste it at the piano. . . . If she must have music, she goes to a
piano recital and hears a great artist interpret her favorite composer.32

Indeed, by the 1870s fashion magazines had begun to shift emphasis
away from musical activity in the domestic interior, instead reporting on
performances at the opera or theater. In most publications, music came to
be represented more as a purely social pursuit rather than as a pastime or
genteel accomplishment, an art ripe for consumption rather than practice.

ALTERNATE VIEWS: 
THE FASHION PRESS AND THE MUSICAL MAINSTREAM

The fashion magazine proved to be a significant locus for the coverage of
music in France well into the nineteenth century, in part because the coun-
try had no specialized music press. A few journals devoted to music, includ-
ing Le Journal de Musique (established 1764) and Le Journal de Musique,
Historique,Théorique et Pratique (established 1770), emerged as music was
liberated from political associations following the death of Louis XIV, but
these publications were short-lived; musical aesthetics instead were dis-
cussed either in privately printed pamphlets, in the daily press, or in jour-
nals in the non-musical fields of literature, philosophy, and the dramatic
arts.33 There was no shortage of heated controversy about musical matters:
to cite just a few well-known examples, partisans of Lully warred with
adherents of Jean-Philippe Rameau beginning in 1733; the Querelle des
Bouffons, arguing the merits of Italian versus French opera, was launched
in 1752; and a debate setting Gluck against Piccini raged in 1774. These dis-
putes coincided with the arrival of the discipline of music theory in France,
which provided an analytical and quasi-scientific underpinning for discus-
sions of music in general.34

Only with the introduction of La Revue Musicale in 1827, however, did
a periodical press specifically devoted to music criticism come into existence.
Founded by François-Joseph Fétis, the weekly magazine remained in circu-
lation until 1880, under the title La Revue et Gazette Musicale de Paris,
and was arguably the most important and influential music periodical in
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France during its lifespan.35 Other publications that appeared in the 1830s 
and 1840s changed the direction, dimensions, and style of the journalistic
discussion about music; among the best known were Le Ménéstrel, intro-
duced in 1833 and in circulation for over a century, and La France Musicale,
first published in 1837. Marking the important juncture where trained pro-
fessional musicians supplanted literary critics and dilettantes as commenta-
tors on music, these publications established new criteria for evaluating
music as well as new modes of discourse, setting a standard that would hold
well into the twentieth century.

A particular ambition of some of these early-nineteenth-century musi-
cal journals, including La Revue Musicale, was the elevation of music to the
more esteemed status of literature and visual arts as an expression of French
cultural values.As Katherine Ellis has argued, the editors of La Revue Musi-
cale aimed especially to reshape long-standing perceptions of music as a
frivolous and ephemeral art, and saw as one means to this end the creation
of a canon of great works.36 The definition of such a historical tradition
required agreement on an accepted set of standards and analytical methods
by which music could be judged, and this in turn helped to delineate both
the magazine’s content and its readership: since musical excerpts were part
of the substance of these journals, readers needed to have facility with score
reading as well as the patience and interest necessary to work through com-
plex discussions implicating musical examples. Finally, in creating a canon,
this sector of the music press focused primarily on autonomous instrumen-
tal music, devoting itself to the symphonic and chamber works of Haydn,
Mozart, and Beethoven, a repertoire that was both unassailable in status and
inherently suited to analysis.

Not all music journals, of course, were invested in establishing a canon of
great works. Like the fashion press of the nineteenth century, the music
press developed as a vast and diverse field, with journals designed to address
the interests and concerns of a wide market.37 Periodicals ranged from La
Chronique Musicale, which included substantive reviews as well as com-
poser biographies and historical studies, to La Revue du Monde Musicale et
Dramatique, which described itself simply as a “frivolous album.” Music
magazines of this period not only represented a wide spectrum of tastes, but
also served a variety of agendas. L’Art Musical, for example, was one of the
many periodicals produced by a music publisher and intended to promote
the wares of the publishing house—in this case, the director was Léon
Escudier, who held the French rights to Verdi’s music. Other journals were
printed by instrument makers, including most notably the piano manufac-
turer Eduard Mangeot, whose Le Monde Musicale developed as important
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site for music criticism at the same time it served as a publicity arm for his
firm. Parisian music institutions also produced journals intended to increase
public awareness of their programs; among the most popular of these mag-
azines was La Tribune de Saint-Gervais, established in 1895 by Charles 
Bordes, which promoted the programs and aesthetic agenda of the Schola
Cantorum. In addition to these Parisian periodicals, a large number of re-
spectable music journals flourished in the provinces; these included La
Musique à Bordeaux (founded 1877), La Gazette Musicale de Nice (1880),
and La Gazette Artistique de Nantes (1885).

This field of journals also included a number of periodicals that treated
music as an element of style in much the same vein as the fashion press.
This intersection could be seen perhaps most obviously in the magazine
Musica, launched just after the turn of the century. Billing itself as “the
most beautiful illustrated music journal in the world,” it included in each
issue an editorial designed to give readers a sense of the current musical
scene, as well as photographs and drawings evoking the scenes of the latest
concerts, operas, and other musical events.38 Seeking to attract stylish read-
ers, it followed the example of the fashion press by offering gifts to sub-
scribers—from belt buckles engraved with the journal title to satin cam-
isoles made of fabric in a special “Musica” print—and intensified its appeal
to female readers by publishing advertisements for face creams and
hygiene products as well as sheet music.

THE BALLETS RUSSES AND NEW PARADIGMS FOR THE PRESS

With the arrival of the Ballets Russes in Paris in 1909, the connection of
music and fashion was given an especially compelling expression. The
troupe’s intense popularity and far-reaching influence made its perfor-
mances impossible to ignore, and the publishers of both music journals and
fashion magazines avidly followed each saison russe from 1909 forward.
While they differed in their assessment of the Russian ensemble—with the
music press taking a generally less enthusiastic stance—critics from both
fields found common ground in reporting on this group, since it brought
music and fashion into direct and dramatic contact.

As with most aspects of the Ballets Russes enterprise, press coverage
was controlled and cultivated down to the details by the group’s impresa-
rio, Sergei Diaghilev. In his interactions with the media, Diaghilev could
fall back on his earlier experiences as one of the principal animators of the
St. Petersburg journal Mir Iskusstva, or World of Art, an oversized and lav-
ishly illustrated publication that appeared fortnightly between 1898 and
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1904. This ambitious journal included commentary on Russian and Euro-
pean arts and crafts, coverage of artistic events in Russia and the West, and
reviews of exhibitions, books, and concerts; Diaghilev oversaw the aesthetic
content as well as the production details.39 His experiences with this publi-
cation made him keenly aware of the high potential magazines held for
communicating and generating support for new art, and he marshaled his
expertise in Paris with the aim of cultivating a stylish following for his new
dance ensemble.

This audience, as Lynn Garafola has demonstrated, was constituted of 
a blend of socialites, industrialists, financiers, artists, writers, and demi-
mondaines; this was a stylish mix of personalities and professions that both
assured the ensemble’s financial stability and guaranteed its cultural
cachet.40 Many Parisian journals catered to this elite public, but the stand-
out among them was Comoedia Illustré, a weekly supplement to the French
daily newspaper Comoedia, which itself was devoted to coverage of the
arts.41 Directed by Maurice de Brunhoff, scion of one of the most powerful
publishing families in France, the glossy new magazine was a hybrid that
combined the arts coverage typical of Comoedia with the conventions of
contemporary fashion magazines; it offered up a mix of photographs, illus-
trations, reports on popular entertainers, and reviews of art exhibitions,
plays, and musical performances.As Diaghilev recognized, it was the perfect
vehicle for cementing the ties between his ensemble and the public he
desired to attract, and from the outset he tended carefully to his relationship
with de Brunhoff and his magazine.42

Launched in 1909, coincident with the Russian ballet’s first Paris season,
Comoedia Illustré addressed matters of taste, style, and consumerism—the
lifeblood of the Ballets Russes crowd—prescribing a cultural guide for its
discerning readers and promoting a select group of artists as especially wor-
thy of attention and patronage. With a focus on fashion, the magazine
advanced the link between style and artistic celebrity, devoting numerous
covers and pages of each issue to descriptions of the chic couture ensembles
and coiffures sported by top female performers, often accompanied by pho-
tographs—which were not commonplace in the press at the time.43 These
fashion reports described famous performers as well as the women in the
audience, who were typically attired by the same couturiers; thus Comoe-
dia Illustré linked the imaginary sphere of the stage with the (more or less)
realistic world of the paying clientele. This connection was acknowledged
in the magazine’s regular fashion feature entitled “Today’s Fashion on
Stage and in Town: Artistic and Mondaine Chronicle,” as an excerpt from
the column of 1 June 1909 reveals:
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Right now, the Russian season and its uncontested prestige dominates
all our theatrical attractions. . . . The originality of their national cos-
tumes borrowed from eras now past ravishes the eye! . . . But I want
above all to talk of the audience, which is my domain in this chronicle of
elegances. . . . What can I tell you that hasn’t already been said about
the audience for the repetition générale, where all the notable and artis-
tic elite were present? The intermissions were enchanting, and [at these
intervals] one simply left one sort of ravishment to enter into another.
. . . On the balcony were . . . the most beautiful dancers . . . Isadora
Duncan, Mlle Trouhanova in a sparkling tiara . . . and one could smell a
new perfume created by Oriza, called “The Gardens of Armide.”44

Illustrated with photographs, the column followed the conventions of
the fashion magazine’s society pages and advice chronicles, taking an inti-
mate tone by addressing the reader as “vous” rather than the more imper-
sonal “on,” and identifying its author with a sobriquet, in this case, the
vaguely Russian-sounding “Vanina.” Surrounded by advertisements for
women’s products ranging from facial creams to corsets, the column sealed
the identification of the Ballets Russes with feminine consumer culture.

With its glamorous dancers, spectacular productions, scandalous sub-
jects, and intense visual impact, the Ballets Russes proved to be a perfect
centerpiece for Comoedia Illustré. In fact, the productions and personalities
of the troupe loomed so large that the line between reporting on the Bal-
lets’ performances and advertising for them quickly became blurred. Pub-
licity pieces, such as the seven-page panegyric commissioned from Jean
Cocteau by Gabriel Astruc—trumpeting the virtues of the “young, supple,
erect” Nijinsky—appeared as serious reviews, but were barely distinguish-
able from the extensive and lavishly illustrated reports offered by the mag-
azine’s own critics.45 Indeed, within months of its founding, the magazine
formalized a commercial relationship with the Ballets Russes, under which
Comoedia Illustré produced programs for the Ballets’ performances, issu-
ing expensive folios that mimicked the magazine layout, complete with
lavish color plates, captioned photographs, and fawning articles. Sold for
two francs and coveted as collectors’ items in their own time, these pro-
grams for the Ballets Russes inspired de Brunhoff to publish a special issue
of the magazine devoted solely to the ensemble in June 1914, and to pro-
duce a book about the Ballets culled from the programs and “most beauti-
ful issues” of Comoedia Illustré in 1922.46

A glance at the program for the saison russe of 1911 reveals some rea-
sons for the popularity of these booklets, not the least of which was its pub-
lication of risqué images. Among the program’s illustrations, for example,
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was a photograph of the dancer Natalia Trouhanova, who rose meteorically
to fame after her performances in Gabriel Astruc’s 1907 Paris production
of Salomé, at which Richard Strauss himself conducted the orchestra. Re-
clining on a richly carpeted step, the barefoot Trouhanova smiles enigmat-
ically and raises her arm in a gesture of welcome; her body, roped in jew-
elry, is otherwise revealed by a transparent dress allowing a clear view of
her breast and nipple. Sensual and seductive, the image conveys the sensi-
bility of the Ballets Russes rather than a specific moment from its reper-
toire, and its eroticism is heightened by the orientalizing context, which by
1911 was firmly associated with Diaghilev’s troupe.

Given this image of Trouhanova, it is somewhat surprising to find her
photograph gracing the cover of the July 1913 issue of Le Courrier Musical,
a serious music journal that published musical scores and boasted contrib-
utors including Gabriel Fauré, Jean d’Udine,and Louis Laloy.Posed formally
and attired in a fashionable empire-waisted dress, she is presented in a man-
ner designed to evoke specific themes associated with the Ballets Russes: her
portrait is framed by a border of pink roses recalling the troupe’s early suc-
cess with Le Spectre de la rose, and her dress is decorated with images of
Greek dancers and musicians in arrested poses that recall the productions of
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FIGURE 4a. Photo of Natalia Trouhanova, from Comoedia Illustré,
program for the Ballets Russes season of 1911
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L’Après-midi d’une faune and Narcisse. That a ballerina from Diaghilev’s
troupe should be featured in this manner seems especially striking given 
the general hostility that the magazine’s critics routinely expressed in their
assessments of the Ballets Russes. Reviewing the inaugural performances of
Armide, Le Festin, and Prince Igor in June 1909, for example, the critic Vic-
tor Debray described a “lyrical pot-pourri” of “mediocre artistic interest at
best,” and derided the composite score for Prince Igor by Borodin with con-
tributions by Rimsky-Korsakov and Glazunov, as “vulgar and insignifi-
cant”; in the journal’s next issue, he reported with similar hesitation on the
performance that included Les Sylphides and Cléopâtre, complaining that it
was “nothing more than a big spectacle.”47

Yet even as Le Courrier Musical printed negative reviews of the Ballets’
performances it projected an ideal of fashionability inspired by the Russian
troupe. In the same issue for which Trouhanova served as cover girl, in fact,
the magazine introduced a column devoted entirely to fashion, entitled “La
Mode à Travers les Arts.” A departure from the journal’s regular fare, this
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FIGURE 4b. Portrait of Natalia
Trouhanova on the cover of Le
Courrier Musical, July 1913
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feature lacked any substantive discussion of musical topics, but instead
appears to have been intended specifically to raise the magazine’s appeal to
female readers. The inaugural column at least attempted a connection,
reporting on the latest fashions seen in the theaters and concert halls,
including “muslin floral print dresses . . . that only a season ago appeared
to use to be sweetly rococo,” and “pleated skirts, a little shorter in front.”
By the following month, however, the coverage had become more elaborate
and further removed from music: under the title “En dinant,” the column
recounted the adventures of a fictional young aristocratic couple named
Germaine and André-Louis de Lignac as a pretense for describing in detail
Germaine’s dress, a transparent confection of Chantilly lace, “geranium
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FIGURE 5. Fashion reportage in Le Courrier Musical, June 1922
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satin” and “rose tea” silk. Debating the appropriateness of such “undress”
for a dinner party, they agree in the end that it is indeed quite fitting—
”because it’s in fashion, and with that everything is settled. It doesn’t mat-
ter if something is ugly or awkward; it’s Fashion with a capital F.”48

Framed by advertisements for cognac, champagne, hotels, psychics,
manicures, and other amenities of fashionable life, this little story conveys
an attitude of high style that extends beyond the realm of dress and dining
to music, where fashion also plays its role. Although the Ballets Russes is
never mentioned explicitly in this column, the troupe is invoked via a large
advertisement that appears just beneath the text, promoting the Bichara
perfumes “Sakountala” and “Nirvana,” which capture “the voluptuous
feeling of the Ballets Russes” and conjure “the decorative seductions of
Schéhérazade.” As this pairing of commentary and advertisement sug-
gests, the popularity, glamour, and high society cachet of the Russian
dancers was crucial to the solidification of the link between fashion and
music, and helped to legitimize the discussion of fashion in the serious
music press.This connection continued to resonate in intellectual and social
circles before the war, leading to new modernist musical styles and reper-
toires in which dance—and the ideals of fashionable society that were
encapsulated in the phenomenon of the Ballets Russes—held sway.
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